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Statement of Project Objectives 

 

The Portland State University (PSU or University) selective Reconnaissance Level Survey is a selective 
inventory of historic resources located on the University campus that date to between 1893 and 1969.  
The survey is funded by the University and conducted in collaboration with the Oregon State Historic 
Preservation Office (SHPO).  Three projects objectives were defined in consultation with PSU and the 
Oregon SHPO: 
 

 To complete a selective reconnaissance-level historic resources survey for properties contructed 
before 1970 on the Portland State University campus. 
 

 To prepare a survey report that provides Portland State University with baseline data for their 
ongoing planning related to the management and protection of their historic resources, including 
recommendations for additional studies regarding their historic properties, as appropriate. 
 

 To contribute to the body of knowledge regarding historic resources on the Portland State 
University campus in downtown Portland. 
 

Methodology 

 

The PSU selective Reconnaissance Level Survey focused on all buildings, structures, and significant 
landscape elements on the campus over 45 years of age.  The period of significance is defined as 1893 
(the construction date of the oldest building) to 1969 (the end of the historic period defined for this 
project).  This report provides baseline information on the oldest campus buildings.  As part of its 
ongoing planning process, PSU’s goal is to continue its survey efforts and add newer buildings, structures 
and significant landscape elements to the inventory as needed. 
 
At the reconnaissance survey level, assessment of the integrity of a resource and its potential eligibility 
for inclusion in the National Register of Historic Places (NRHP) is considered to be preliminary.  At this 
level, integrity is weighted toward a resource’s age (including the age of major alterations)  and its 
external physical appearance.  As outlined by SHPO, a resource’s integrity is based on its age and the 
degree to which established architectural character-defining features remain.  The assessments in this 
report are based primarily on those two factors and resources are ascribed one of six evaluation 
categories. 
 
Resources categorized as Eligible/Significant (ES) are over 45 years old, retain their original physical 
materials and design elements, are of a notable architectural style or designed by a notable architect, or 
are known to be related to a significant event or person.  Resources categorized as Eligible/Contributing 
(EC) are those that are over 45 years in age and retain original materials and design, but are not of a 
notable style, the work of a notable architect, or associated with an important event or person.  Resources 
categorized as Not Eligible/Non-Contributing (NC) are over 45 years old, do not preserve their historic 
materials or style, and may have had incompatible alterations within the last 45 years.  The remaining 
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three categories are reserved for resources that are not eligible because they are of insufficient age (NP), 
they could not be located (UN), or they have been demolished (XD). 
 
The selective Reconnaissance Level Survey is focused on the core University campus in downtown 
Portland, as shown in Figure 1.  It included background research and field investigations.  Research was 
conducted concurrent with the field study in order to prepare the historical overview, to search for 
historical photographs of the survey area, to compile data on the identified resources, and to field-verify 
data provided to AAR by PSU.  AAR consulted holdings at PSU, the Oregon SHPO, the Oregon 
Historical Society, the Multnomah Tax Assessors Office, and the Multnomah County Library.  Additional 
research materials included historical maps produced by the General Land Office and the United States 
Geological Survey, Metsker Real Estate Atlas maps, and Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps. 
 
Field data collection occurred between August and October 2013, and included a walking tour of the 
survey area.  Each identified resource was visited and photographed.  Summary data collection or field-
verified during the field visit from the exterior of each resource included name, address, height, plan, 
siding, building materials, construction date, original function, and architectural style.  The data was 
entered into the Oregon Historic Sites Database. 
 
The survey followed the “Guidelines for Conducting Historic Resource Surveys in Oregon” revised 
February 2008 by the Oregon State Historic Preservation Office and complies with the Secretary of the 
Interior’s Standards for Preservation Planning. 
 
 
Boundary Explanation and Justification 

 

The survey area, shown in Figure 2, corresponds to the defined PSU campus boundary and includes all 
assets owned by the University.  General boundaries include Interstate 405 to the south, SW 13th Avenue 
to the west, SW Market to the north, and the buildings on both sides of SW 4th to the east.  The city-
owned South Park Blocks form a linear, north-south corridor through the center of campus.   
 
The campus is irregular in shape.  Because of the ad hoc nature of campus expansion in a developed 
urban environment, some non-University properties are located within the survey boundary.  These are 
not included in the survey.  West of the South Park Blocks, only one non-University building is located 
within the boundaries.  To the east, the density of University buildings is more diffuse, particularly east of 
SW 5th Avenue. 
 
 
Historical Overview 

 

Origins of the University 
 
Portland State University was originally known as the Vanport Extension Center and was located in NW 
Portland.  That institution was founded in 1946 to fill a presumed temporary need to educate returning 
veterans of World War Two.  After a catastrophic flood in 1948, the Center struggled to find a new 
location and a more permanent status.  In 1949, the Center finally found a home in downtown Portland, 
with the purchase of the Lincoln High School building.  The school was renamed the Portland State 
College Extension Center in 1951, and became the four year, degree-granting Portland Sate College in 
1955 (Dodds 2000:101).  Coinciding with its elevated status, the first phase of campus expansion outside 
of the renamed Lincoln Hall also began in 1955.  Portland State College existed from 1955 to 1969, when 
it transformed into its current incarnation as Portland State University. 
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The Downtown Campus 
 
Several factors have contributed to the development of the downtown PSU campus as it exists at the time 
of this survey.  First, the campus was established in a previously developed urban setting.  Several 
properties that predate its establishment have been incorporated into the campus and repurposed for 
educational uses.  Second, demolition of existing properties cleared the way for early campus expansion 
(Sanders and Schauer 2009:80).  Finally, the ongoing acquisition of modern, privately-developed 
properties allows for the expansion of the campus to meet PSU’s current needs. 
 
The underlying strategy in the 1950s was to segregate the overcrowded Jewish and Italian immigrant 
slums that grew during early 1900s and promote public and private reinvestment in the German Irish 
southern suburb to uptown Portland.  The Fruit & Flower Mission, Lincoln High School and the Failing 
and Shattuck Normal Schools were all intended to assist the early immigrant populations in assimilation 
and citizenship (Abbott 1983; Mercer 1979).  The 20 block area west of SW Broadway (previously 7th 
Avenue) was established as the Portland State University Urban Renewal Area in 1965.  This cleared the 
way for HUD funding to purchase and consolidate the properties for early campus expansion (Oregonian 
July 9, 1966; Abbott 1983; PSU historic deed records).  As a result the streets through the west half of the 
campus were vacated by the city of Portland in 1971, allowing the development of the campus.  Finally, 
the ongoing acquisition of modern, privately-developed properties allows for the expansion of the campus 
to meet PSU’s current needs. 
 
The original downtown PSU campus consisted of one building, Lincoln Hall.  The former high school 
was purchased from the city in 1949 (Sanders and Schauer 2009:23).  It served as the sole campus 
building until 1955, when the elevation of the school to a four-year college kicked off a 14 year building 
program that lasted to 1969.  During this period, 26 buildings were added to the campus, either built or 
purchased by PSU (Dodds 2000:101). 
 
 
Campus Expansion: 1955-1969 
 
The first campus expansion occurred during the tenure of PSU’s first President, John F. Cramer (1955 to 
1959).  In 1955, the five city blocks south of Lincoln Hall were acquired (Dodds 2000:101).  The 
Shattuck Normal School building marked the southern end of this initial expansion.  Much like Lincoln 
Hall, Shattuck Hall was retained and repurposed, while the blocks between the two were incrementally 
cleared for new development.  From north to south, construction of Cramer Hall (originally State Hall), 
the Smith Memorial Student Center (originally the Student Center), and Neuberger Hall formed the 
original spine of the campus, lining the east side of the South Park Blocks.  While all three buildings 
would eventually occupy full city blocks, these three buildings were planned from the beginning to be 
built in phases as funding became available (Dodds 2000:102).  Cramer Hall, begun in 1955, was the first 
building built specifically for the campus.  It was built in four quadrants.  The first quadrants built were 
the northwest and the southeast.  The original parts of the Smith Center and Neuberger Hall were built on 
the west halves of their respective city blocks. 
 
Expansion continued during the tenure of President Branford Price Millar, from 1959 to 1968, and 
focused on the area west of the South Park Blocks (Sanders and Schauer 2009:42).  The Foothill Freeway 
was proposed in the mid-1950s and announced in 1958.  In 1960, the Foothill Freeway alignment was 
officially adopted by the Oregon Department of Transportation and initial field work began that year.  In 
1960, a PSU planning committee recommended a four-block campus expansion with boundaries defined 
as SW Montgomery Street on the north, SW Park Avenue on the east, SW Hall Street on the south, and 
SW 11th Avenue on the west (Dodds 2000:103).  A formal campus expansion plan, prepared by the 
Skidmore, Owings, and Merrill architectural firm, was adopted in 1961 with proposed new boundaries:  
Interstate 405 to south and west, SW Market Street to north, and SW 6th Avenue to the east (Dodds 
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2000:104-105).  During this period, buildings including three private residences located in the campus 
expansion area were purchased. 
 
By the mid-1960s, a new campus plan was devised.  In 1965, a 48-acre area was set aside for the 
continued development of PSU (Abbott 1983:213).  In 1966, the new plan, prepared by the Campbell, 
Michael, Yost firm and approved by the state legislature, was adopted (Sanders and Schauer 2009:62).  
The plan included a landscape of full block six-story buildings connected by a network of pedestrian sky 
bridges.  While the campus boundaries were similar, with the exception of a western boundary at SW 13th 
Avenue, the new plan addressed changes that could occur as part of an urban renewal program (Dodds 
2000:105).  The University could redevelop or repurpose any buildings in this area, as it saw fit.  
Removal of all the existing buildings in the urban renewal area was approved and planned to be cleared.  
Student activists occupied the vacant housing buildings in the urban renewal area and petitioned to form 
Portland Student Services to manage approximately a dozen apartment buildings for student housing.  
The main office was established in the Martha Washington Apartments (Sandersand Schauer 2009:80).  
The first properties developed under the plan were the Physical Education Building, Science Building I, 
Parking Structure One, Phase 1 of the Branford Price Millar Library and multiple sky bridges that 
establish a recurring archetype of bridges and gateways.  By 1969, when the college became a university, 
its footprint at the south end of downtown Portland was firmly in place.   
 
 
Campus Composition 
 
Due to factors related to its urban, downtown location, the growth of the PSU campus has followed two 
trajectories.  Beginning in 1955 and continuing today, PSU has constructed new buildings as needed.  
These typically exhibit modern architectural forms and styles common to developments since the mid-20th 
century.  However, because PSU was established in a developed urban context, the University has also 
supplemented its campus holdings by acquiring and repurposing existing buildings.  Early on, the 
repurposed buildings predated the establishment of the downtown campus and were added during the 
major expansions of the 1950s and 1960s.  These are most commonly found west of the South Park 
Blocks and were designed in an array of late-19th/early-20th century styles.  These include former 
residential and educational properties.  In recent years, continued expansion of the campus to the east has 
resulted in PSU acquiring privately developed modern-period office buildings.  These buildings more 
closely resemble the PSU-built properties than the existing buildings acquired earlier. 
 
The parts of the campus west of and lining the Park Blocks have a fairly even mix of the two types of 
buildings (old repurposed residential and mid-century institutional), while the parts of the campus east of 
Broadway are more uniformly modern in nature. 
 
 
Data Summary 

 

The Portland State University selective Reconnaissance Level Survey identified 38 resources that fit the 
survey criteria, including 34 buildings, three structures (pedestrian bridges), and one object (the Oregon 
Landmark Sculpture).  This number represents approximately half of all current PSU properties. 
 
The 38 resources include 31 contributing properties and seven non-contributing properties.  When the 
Oregon SHPO eligibility categories are applied, most resources included in the survey area are classified 
as EC (n=26).  The majority of campus buildings are intact examples of their styles which have not 
undergone major and incompatible exterior alterations.  However, some of these properties are examples 
of common architectural styles found throughout the city and are not architecturally noteworthy.  The 
remaining five contributing properties area classified as ES.  Of these, two have been individually listed 
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on the NRHP, two have been determined eligible for listing, and one is a local landmark.  The seven non-
contributing properties are classified as NC, due to major recent exterior alterations. 
 
Construction dates of surveyed resources span the period of significance defined for this project:  1893 to 
1969.  The survey area includes 14 buildings built before 1950 and already in place when the downtown 
campus was established.  These represent developments within the footprint of the campus that were 
retained and repurposed by PSU.  The campus includes 21 resources built between 1950 and 1969.  Most 
of these were built by the University.  The remaining seven include mid-century private developments 
that have since been purchased by PSU.  The final three resources were constructed after 1969, but were 
added to the SHPO database as part of the survey of Portland’s modern period resources, and so are 
included here as well. 
 
Original uses of the PSU properties are generally compatible with a functioning urban university campus.  
Twelve of the buildings are associated with education, while 12 domestic properties are used for housing, 
and six (parking garages and pedestrian bridges) are associated with the transportation of the student 
body.  One landscape feature is a piece of public art designed for the University.  The remaining seven 
properties were built for other uses (five for commerce, one for agriculture, and one of unknown function) 
but have been adapted to educational uses after being purchased by the University.  The architectural 
styles of the resources are closely aligned with their original uses.  Thirteen properties are a mix of Queen 
Anne (n=3), Georgian Revival (n=3), and other period revival styles (n=7).  These include the residential 
properties and the elementary school buildings (Lincoln Hall and Shattuck Hall).  One, the public art 
sculpture, is classified as other.  The remaining 25 resources are classified as expressing Modern Period 
styples, including International (n=11), Utilitarian (n=7), Brutalism (n=3), and one each of the modern 
commercial, mansard, and post-modern styles.  The surveyed resources are most commonly constructed 
of brick (n=20) or concrete (n=12).  The remaining resources include three of wood, and one each of 
metal, stone, and stucco. 
 
 
Recommendations 

 

Based on the results of this selective reconnaissance level study, the following recommendations are 
made.  Further study is needed for properties designated as EC resources in this reconnaissance study.  
Through intensive study, more definitive classifications of resource integrity can be advanced.  For 
example, upon closer inspection and when considered within additional historical and architectural 
contexts, some properties of common architectural style may be reclassified as NC. 
 
Due to its mixture of architectural styles, its diffuse eastern boundary, and its ad hoc history of 
incorporating buildings constructed for other purposes, it is unlikely that the Portland State University 
campus as a whole is potentially eligible for listing as a historic district. 
 
Finally, periodic updates to this survey would ensure that the eligibility of resources constructed after 
1970 can be addressed and that eligibility evaluations for all properties can be refined.  Approximately 
half of all PSU properties post-date 1970 and were not included in this selective survey. 
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